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Winchester TU Meeting   
Thursday, 7 August 2025, 7:00 PM 
Rachelôs Kitchen, Shenandoah Lodge, 
Lake Frederick, VA 
 

Winchester TU Priority Waters Meeting  
Thursday, 7 August 2025, 6:00 PM 
Rachelôs Kitchen, Shenandoah Lodge, 
Lake Frederick, VA 
 

Project Healing Waters Monthly meeting  
Wednesday, 13 August 2025 
Agenda to be announced later 
RSVP Required  
 

BarFly  
The next Winchester TU BarFly  
Wednesday, 16 July 2025 
7:00 PM at Escutcheon Brewing Co. 
142 W. Commercial Street, Winchester  
 

For complete calendars , please see  
Page 4 for Priority Waters Field Days  
Page 8 for Winchester Project Healing Waters  
Page 20 for Winchester Trout Unlimited  
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Bill Prokopchak, Newsletter Editor 
wilpro@comcast.net 

 

 

Winchester TU Featured Video  

Thursday, 7 August 2025 at 7:00 PM  

Elwha River Dam Removal  

òReturn of the Riveró 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Luke has lived near the Elwha River in the state of 

Washington and is very familiar with the river 

before and after the removal of both dams.  He has 

seen firsthand the initial recovery of migrating 

salmon in the Elwha River. 

introduction by  

Luke Robins  
 

photo credit: ñReturn of the Riverò 

https://www.youtube.com/user/WinchesterTU
https://www.instagram.com/winchestertu638/
https://www.facebook.com/WinchesterTU/?ref=hl
https://twitter.com/WinchesterTU638
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ñPriority Watersò continues on the next page. 

 
The Winchester TU Priority Waters team convened 
Thursday, 19 June 2025, via Zoom, to make final plans 
for their 25 June initial assessment of stream barriers.  
Team leader Mike Makufka advised the group that a 
health issue would prevent his field participation but 
noted that Luke Robins and Tedd Gimber could lead the 
activities that day based upon their recent successful 
training in barrier assessments.   
 

Mike indicated he would provide Luke the key to the 
gated Forest Road.  The group also discussed its plans 
for the 8 July field outing which would be the first official 
ñdata harvestò from the HOBO ñTidBitò data loggers the 
team had placed in April.  Mike M. requested that all 
team members advise him of their availability for the 8 
July 2025 project. 

The group also discussed potential and substantive roles that 
the Northern Virginia Chapter might be able to play.  The group 
has acknowledged the desirability for a detailed inventory of 
aquatic benthic invertebrates.   
 

One team member queried if there was a standard form or 
collection protocol that TU advocated.  Several team members 
noted that TU chapters usually used the collection practices and 
forms developed by Save Our Streams and that the Save Our 
Streams group would even come out and conduct training in 
their method. 
 

n  n  n  n  n   
 

On Wednesday morning, 25 June, the Priority Waters field crew 
(Tedd Gimber, Drew Patterson, John Prescott, Luke Robins and 
Mike Smith) departed the Target parking lot at Riverton Plaza 
shortly after 8:00 AM and headed toward the uppermost sites on 
Little Passage.  The group had decided this locale would yield 
the best opportunity for easy access and still permit several 
measurements before either the heat wave or a thunderstorm 
won the day. 

Top left: Luke Robins shares with John Prescott and Drew 

Patterson some of the key points learned at the stream barrier 

assessment training.      photo by Mike Smith 
 

Above: Tedd Gimber checks his GPS to locate the first 

barrier the Forest Serviceôs earlier field survey had 

disclosed.       photo by Mike Smith 
 

Left: Drew Patterson, Mike Smith, and Luke Robins watch 

the schools of small fishes observed at the uppermost site: 

blacknose dace and creek chub were reasonably certain IDs.  

But the possibility of subadult brook trout added a touch of 

extra excitement.     photo by John Prescott 

 

 

 



 

  

 

Winchester TU 

Priority Waters:   
 

Stream Barrier 

Assessment & Field Day 

-- continued 
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Once up on the rutted access road, all were favorably impressed 
by both stream flow and soil moisture.  Water temperatures were 
quite reasonable considering the time of year and current heat 
wave.  The group was enthused and excited by the sightings of 
possible subadult or young-of-year brook trout at the first barrier 
site upstream from Strasburg Reservoir.  Among the ñfor sureò 
species spotted (to the extent aging eyes can be trusted): eastern 
blacknose dace and creek chub.  But the collective belief that all 
had seen at least a few brook trout was really encouraging. 
 

Since this site was just a brief walk from the first data logger, 
Tedd used his hand-held GPS to relocate the April-deployed 
TidBit device ð the preliminary data that linked and fed to the 
software on his smart phone was very encouraging, with May-
June water temperatures ranging no higher than 66 degree F. 

 

Top: Tedd Gimber prepares to download 

stream temperature readings from the HOBO 

ñTidBitò data to the software on his 

smartphone.  The Priority Waters team will 

revisit the project steams on 8 July for further 

data captures.        photo by Mike Smith 

 

Above: Drew Patterson and Tedd Gimber 

consult on the best approach to determine a 

ñbank fullò reading for the stream. 
photo by Joyn Prescott 

 

Right: Tedd Gimber (l) adjusts a range finder, 

as John Prescott holds the stadia rod on the 

concrete release structure below Strasburg 

Reservoir.             photo by Mike Smith 

 

The second barrier site was the water control 
structure in Strasburg Reservoir, and its 
concrete outflow tailwater.  This latter site is 
now under very heavy forest canopy, and the 
channel braiding noted in April seems far less 
pronounced now. Nonetheless, the group still 
believes it needs to seek counsel from a 
biologist and hydrologist regarding some 
habitat repair in the 100ô (+/-) linear feet of 
stream immediately below the outfall. 
 
The quest for the third site listed on the initial 
Forest Service barrier inventory yielded no 
visual (from the roadway) stream obstacle at 
all.  The group concluded that the earlier GPS 
coordinates may have been entered in error 
and that the true third site is, in fact, the road 
ford. 
 
At this site, the team observed an even 
greater number of fishes ð mostly creek 
chubs, plus more eastern blacknose dace, 
and a possible sighting of a rosyside 
dace.  Luke explored up by the head of the 
pool and estimated that the water was nearly 
three feet deep.   

 

ñPriority Watersò continues on the next page. 



  
  

VCTU focuses on Priority Waters 
by Michael Lawler Smith 
 
The most recent gathering of the Virginia Council of Trout Unlimited was held 30 May ï 1 June 2025 at Hungry Mother 
State Park, just north of Marion, VA. 
 

One of the focuses of the meeting was to highlight challenges and progress made by various chapters in addressing 
TUôs national goals for conserving Priority Waters. 
 

Three members of the Winchester Team Represented Winchester Trout Unlimited ï team leader Mike Makufka, Mike 
Hart, and Mike Smith.  The weekend was geared less toward ñshow and tellò chapter reports, and more to national 
and regional guidelines, along with insights into the rapidly shifting scene of federal budget cuts and impacts on public 
lands and waters. 
 

TU Regional Vice-president for Eastern Conservation, Keith Curley, shared with the group that in its Midwest region, 
the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service had already sustained a 20% cut to its fisheries budget.  Even before the impacts 
of these cuts are fully realized at the field level, Curley advocated for increased outreach methods to build better 
grassroots networks of volunteers to address pressing local conservation needs.  
 

He also emphasized the need to explore lower cost, low-tech habitat restoration methods wherever possible.  And 
Curley shared some impressive examples of TU field projects in West Virginia in which deeply incised streams had 
been restored to dramatically improve critical base summer flows. 
 

Seth Coffman and Sammy Vest provided an excellent overview of the restoration opportunities in the Upper James 
and Blue Ridge watersheds, and long-term conservation goals.  They noted, too, that the Grayson Highlands is also 
an area of great concern, but TU still has to develop greater capacity ï more local chapters ï within that region before 
substantive projects can progress. 
 

TUôs stream restoration specialist Ben Bradley updated the group on Virginiaôs Aquatic Organism Passage and Barrier 
Survey and urged that members familiarize themselves with TUôs Rivers App where they can log stream data and 
upload pictures of barriers. 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 
 Winchester TU Priority Waters 

2025 Calendar of Field Days 
courtesy of Mike Makufka 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 

 

Tuesday, 8 July 2025 
 

Tuesday, 9 September 2025 
 

Tuesday, 18 November 2025 

 

 

Winchester TU Priority Waters:   
Stream Barrier Assessment & Field Day ï continued 
 

Tedd Gimber and Luke Robins attempted to determine a formal ñbank fullò stream height; and to this end, Luke and 
Drew Patterson hiked a short distance downstream according to the recommended measurement formula 
demonstrated in stream barrier assessment training. 
 

John Prescott and Mike Smith, meanwhile, had been learning how to use the laser range finders ð though the sites 
visited that day generally did not require their use.  All in the group noted that at the tail-out of the ford pool, it was 
obvious that ñnormalò high flow events could easily reach a level a full two feet above the stage observed that day.  
Moreover, there was an obvious embankment that appeared to have been augmented recently with fresh deposits of 
sand and cobble. 
 

Understandably, the character of the upper Little Passage Creek corridor is visually quite changed from the April visit.  
The summer vegetation is abundant, even lush.  Soil moisture is high, and it appears the water table is currently 
capable of maintaining a reasonably healthy base flow.  Regular replenishing rainfall, obviously, will greatly improve 
over-summer trout survival. 
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Despite the success of the outing, there is a discouraging observation to share:  the road in, 
poor as it was in April, is now significantly worse.  There are troublingly deep incisions not only 
in the main road bed (especially on slopes) but also along the side ñguttersò of the roadway.  It 
is difficult to dismiss the potential impact such storm damage may have on silt deposition in the 
stream.  Road damage may now have to be counted as a serious long-term threat to upper 
Little Passage.  And, realistically, effective and economical solutions are likely unavailable for 
the foreseeable future. 

The Virginia Department of Wildlife Resources (DWR) Southwest Regional Biologist Jeff 
Williams provided the group with an informative overview of the regionôs coldwater fisheries 
resources per the qualitative surveys conducted annually on a select number of waters, 
including nine ñsentinelò streams monitored every year. 
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Winchester   Healing  Waters  

Preparing  for    

Summer  Fishing  

ñWinchester PHW ò  
continues on the next page. 

 

Top right : Erwinôs finished Clawdad fly! 
photo by Wayne White 

 

Above left: Volunteer lead casting instructor 

Jackson Dierberg (r) assists participant Ben 

Matthews with the correct finish for his cast. 
photo by Michael Smith 

 

Left: Tom Giles (l) pays close attention to Erwin 

Castoôs technique for tying in the claws on the 

Clawdad. 
photo by Michael Smith 

 

 

With summer fishing now in full swing, Winchester 
Project Healing Waters Veterans and Volunteers 
turned their attention to targeting the area's warm-
water fisheries.  Fly-tying classes and casting sessions 
focused on creating imitations for smallies and 
preparing for an evening outing on the Shenandoah 
River at Cool Spring on 24 July 2025. 
 
ñThe Clawdadò was the featured fly at the June 
monthly meeting.  Dave Harrelson led the group 
through his techniques to achieve a very convincing 
crayfish imitation, which the novice tyers found 
extremely helpful as they attempted this new fly 
pattern.   

Sessions for July and August will include Daveôs 
poppers and Mike Smithôs soft hackles.  Later 
this month, we will announce additional classes 
that Winchester PHW will hold at Jakeôs Bait and 
Tackle. 
 
With the upcoming outing on the Shenandoah 
River, the casting session at the monthly meeting 
helped casters understand how to target fish in 
moving water and manage their lines effectively.   
 
Besides making a good cast with a compelling 
presentation, Jackson Dierberg helped 
participants understand how to hook, fight, and 
bring the fish to the net.  Having volunteers act 
as running and charging smallies, added some 
very entertaining comic relief to the finer angling 
points Jackson emphasized. 
 
Instead of the regularly scheduled July meeting, 
participants and volunteers will share an evening 
of fishing at Cool Spring, located on the 
Shenandoah University Campus in Bluemont, 
Virginia, on Thursday, 24 July 2025, from 4:00 to 
8:30 PM.   
 
In addition to the angling opportunities, this will 
be our second annual fishing social at the 
picturesque river campus, thanks to Gene Lewis, 
who coordinates with the university to host this 
special event there.   



  

 

 

  

Winchester  Healing  Waters  

Community  Outreach c  

A  Way  to   Say  Thank  You  
 

 

Preparing  for   

Summer  Fishing  -- CONTINUED 

 

This year, instead of Mark Zimmerman and 
Peter Smith, our volunteer hospitality team, 
who usually cook and prepare the meal, Phil 
Stevens has arranged for the Winchester 
Mission B-B-Q to cater for the event.  
Winchester program participants and 
volunteers will receive a formal electronic 
invitation and a Letter of Instruction for the 
event by July 7 at the latest.  There will be an 
event posting for the Cool Spring event on our 
Facebook page, Project Healing Waters ð 
Winchester, Virginia. 

Above: Volunteer casting instructors Dan Soper (left) and Jeb 

Stewart (far right) joke with Christian and Christina Nelson 

about which one of this husband-and-wife team made the best 

and most accurate casts during some family-friendly 

competition.       

                  photo by Wayne White 

 
ñWinchester PHW ò  

continues below. 

 

 

Shenandoah Park Ranger Corrina Wendel, third from left, joins the 

Winchester PHW outreach team of Christian Nelson (l), Mike Smith, 

Wayne White (kneeling), Jess Michie, Erwin Casto, and Warren 

Dudenbostel for a photo on National Go Fish Day at the Dickey Ridge 

Visitor's Center. 
photo by a Park Visitor 

 

ñWinchester PHW ò  
continues on the next 

page. 
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Community  outreach  

c continued  
 

 

Top left: Mike Smith (l) discusses the flies he ties for Brook Trout 

fishing with some park patrons.                             photo by Erwin Casto 
 

Above: Jennifer Meyers (r), Jakeôs Bait and Tackle, presents 

Winchester Healing Waters Program Lead, Wayne White, with the 

check from the proceeds of the sale of the ñShenandoah National 

Park Brookie Backò T-shirt.                                   photo by Jared Mounts 
 

Left : Rich Brooks (l) discusses the Healing Waters mission with a 

patron at Jakeôs Fishing Flea Market.     photo by Wayne White 
 

Below: Jess Michie (l) talks with Jim Stonestreet (r) about the flies 

Mike Smith and Phil Stevens are creating.              photo by Wayne White 
 

 

ñWinchester PHW ò  
continues on the next page. 

The Project Healing Waters Virginia Region celebrated 
ñNational Go Fish Dayò in the Shenandoah National Park 
on 18 June 2025 as part of the Virginia Region's support of 
the event.  Winchester treated park patrons to fly-tying and 
casting demonstrations at the Dickey Ridge Visitorôs 
Center, while other programs demonstrated Healing 
Waters activities at Big Meadows Park.  The support for 
this day is a heartfelt thank you on behalf of the Virginia 
Region and Healing Waters for the annual grant from the 
National Park Foundation, which funds the Regionôs annual 
Wild Brook Trout fishing outings, as well as other fishing 
opportunities in the Park. 

At the annual Jakeôs Bait and Tackle Fishing Flea 
Market and Vendor Show on June 21, Winchester 
veterans and volunteers demonstrated fly-tying and 
discussed the program with patrons and businesses, 
sharing its impact on veterans and their healing 
journeys.   
 
This was an excellent opportunity for the Winchester 
program to thank Jared Mounts and the staff of Jakeôs 
for all their support and use of the facility for our fly-tying 
and rod-building classes this year. 



  

  

Instead of the regular monthly meeting for July, participants and volunteers will share an evening of fishing at Cool Spring, 

located on the Shenandoah University Campus in Bluemont, Virginia, on Thursday, 24 July 2025, from 4:00 to 8:30 PM.  

 

The following fly-fishing activities and events, tentatively scheduled for 2025 and subject to change, are designed to 

support our veterans' ongoing education and skill development in fly-fishing. 
 

July 

 24 ï Fishing Outing Cool Spring, Shenandoah University Cool Spring Campus, Parker Lane, Bluemont, Virginia 
 

August 
 13 ï Monthly Meeting at Rachelôs Kitchen, Shenandoah Lodge, Lake Frederick, from 6:30 PM to 8:30 PM 
 

September 
 10 -- Monthly Meeting at Rachelôs Kitchen, Shenandoah Lodge, Lake Frederick, from 6:30 PM to 8:30 PM 
 

October 
 8 -- Monthly Meeting at Rachelôs Kitchen, Shenandoah Lodge, Lake Frederick, from 6:30 PM to 8:30 PM 
 

 15 ï Fishing Outing at Double Spur ï day trip 
 

 TBD ï Fishing Outing on the Rose River 
 

Additional information and updates about these activities and events will be published in LATERAL LINES at 
https://winchestertu.org/.   
 

Updates and post-activity information will be posted on Facebook at Winchester Project Healing Waters. 

Wayne White 

Program Lead 

Wayne.White@project healingwaters.org 

703-919-2952 

 

Jim White  

Assistant Program Lead 

Jim.White@projecthealingwaters.org 

703-650-8696 

 

Community  outreach  

c continued  

 

 

Right: Jared Mounts (standing center), Jakeôs Bait and 

Tackle, receives a warm thank you from Winchester 

Volunteers Erwin Casto (l), Rich Brooks (r), and Mike 

Smith at the Fishing Flea Market. 
                                                                photo by Wayne White  
 

 

We also want to thank the businesses and patrons who 
made donations to our program by purchasing items 
available at the flea market.  Jennifer Myers, Jakeôs Bait 
and Tackle, also presented a check from the sale of the 
special Project Healing Waters T-shirt that features Dan 
Soperôs original artwork of a Brook Trout that Winchester 
Participant Charles ñDoc Smithò caught.  The Brookie is 
prominently displayed on the back, under a banner that 
reads, ñShenandoah National Park.ò A very special 
thanks to Dan for donating his original artwork.  More of 
his creations are at Runs and Riffles Art on Facebook 
and Instagram @runs_and_riffles_art 
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https://winchestertu.org/
mailto:Wayne.White@project%20healingwaters.org
mailto:Jim.White@projecthealingwaters.org
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Bud on the Run:   
The next workday is tentatively set for Saturday, 5 July 2025 

at 9:00 AM weather permitting. 
Bud will notify the Redbud Regulars. 

by Bud Nagelvoort 
 
  
 

 
After a two-week delay due to weather, a good 

crew initiated and came close to wrapping up a 

major effort to add to Redbud fish protection at 

Wayne Seipel's unique private stretch of Redbud 

Run.  Terry Lay and Bud had cased the site earlier 

in the month and ended up agreeing that a very 

steep north bank immediately downstream from 

Sycamore Notch at Terry's huge dead sycamore 

deserved classic bank protection where the flow 

bordered Boyer's Bog Pool.  

 

At the top of the steep bank are two very large trees 

with some root exposure, likely to collapse into the 

stream in the not distant future without bank 

protection efforts. 

 

As good fortune would have it, a very large 

remnant log from Terry's giant sycamore was 

immediately available just upstream for movement 

to the steep bank site.  Using our classic tactics, 

i.e., a cable/pulley operation with Bill operating 

his power winch from his truck (out of sight of 

Terry directing the dragging of the log into 

position with communication help from John and 

Bob. 

 

In any event, Terry, Bill, John Prescott, Clark 

Thomas, and Bob Fish with Terry's direction, 

maneuvered the log into place without any serious 

problems.  Score another great engineering effort 

for the Redbud Team. 

 

After that was done, it was a matter of securing the 

log in place with John and Terry driving the 

stabilizing steel 6-foot fence posts and Bill with 

our standard wire, stapled to the log.  John and Bud 

collected and launched rocks down the south bank 

for placement at a future date between the new 

bank protection log and the steep bank. 

 

Four solid hard work hours to enhance bank 

protection for Redbud Rainbows.  Thanks, guys.  

 

And thanks, Bill and Bob, for providing bagels 

from Lenny Sweetôs BIG Lôs BAGELS, 38 E. 

Picadilly St., Winchester. 

 

Will anyone be available for a work session on 

Saturday, 5 July 2025? 

Above : John Prescott sets a stabilizing steel T-post at the 
down-stream end of the 1000-pound log the team had set 
moments earlier. 
 

Below: Terry uses a Dave VanBenschoten-designed T-
post driver to secure the log to the Redbud Run creek bed.                                                                      
                     photos by Bill Prokopchak 
 


